THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of Full   Council held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Tuesday 21 February 2017   from 7.30pm to 10.10 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.

Present:
  Councillors Andrew Scarth (Chairman), Diana Barber (Vice-Chairman), Rupert Barnes, Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Eric Bishop, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Kemal Butt, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Ty Harris, Angela Killick, Joan King, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Alex Michaels, Debbie Morris, Sarah Nelmes, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom, Alison Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, Alison Wall and Chris Whately-Smith.
CL70/16
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Marilyn Butler, Heather Kenison and Stephen King.
CL71/16
MINUTES

The Minutes of the Council meeting held on 13 December 2016 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman.

CL72/16
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman made the following announcements:
                    Welcomed Councillor Alex Michaels to his first Council meeting.


Had visited all staff at Three Rivers House, the Depot and Watford and enjoyed giving out mince pies.  Attended a Carol concert at HM Prison The Mount, taken part in the South Oxhey Park Run and attended the Hanukkah candlelight ceremony in the Penn Chamber.  He thanked Councillor Debbie Morris for organising the ceremony.


Attended various Artistmeet exhibitions, including Duncan Unsworth’s photographic exhibition and visited the Clancy Group in Harefield who wanted to have closer links to the local community.  He enjoyed working alongside the refuse and recycling teams between 6am and 1pm.  Their team spirit was great.  


Attended the Holocaust memorial day events in Radlett and Northwood and watched a performance of Oliver at the Youth Theatre in Watford which had been fantastic.

He reported with great sadness the death of former Councillors Sheila Wright (Croxley Green) and Derek Frankland (who had been Chairman of the Council between 1994-1995).  Council observed a minute’s silence for the two former Councillors.

CL73/16
LEADER’S REPORT
Councillor Sara Bedford, Leader of the Council, reported she had met with the Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC), David Lloyd, and was able to bring several issues to his attention including an increase in Anti-Social Behaviour in various parts of the District, a spike in Hate Crime in the District, a spike in domestic burglary in certain areas of the District and pavement parking.  She noted that a project which had been running in Abbots Langley to reduce pavement parking, where volunteers photographed vehicles parked on the pavement, had been stopped for no reason.  The PCC had agreed to find out why.  Orders under the 1994 Act which allowed the Police to move on Gypsy and Travellers had not been put to use in Hertfordshire but it was understood these powers had been used in Watford recently. The PCC would establish if this could be changed.  
She thanked Alan Thomas in the Finance Team for his 50 years public service. He was due to retire on 6 March 2017.  

She thanked Jo Copley and Lisa Cook for their time and work on the Leavesden Heritage project.

Work on the Council’s Local Plan, in conjunction with neighbouring authorities, was progressing.  She thanked Claire May for supporting her and the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes at a number of external meetings recently which had proved invaluable.  
She thanked Senior Officers for keeping the BLYM project alive and particularly thanked the CEO, Finance, Legal and Leisure for their work on the project.

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13(1) Councillor Ralph Sangster replied as follows:

He was interested to hear about the work with the Police and Crime Commissioner and the opportunity to influence the strategic views of the Chief Constable.  
He thanked Alan Thomas for his public service.  He endorsed the comments made regarding the officers’ hard work. 

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13(1) Councillor Stephen Cox replied as follows:

Agreed with the Leader with regard to the Police using their powers with regard to moving Travellers on and endorsed the comments made with regard to the Officers.  

CL74/16
RECOMMENDATIONS FROM POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE



Councillor Sara Bedford moved that the recommendations be discussed under



Item 6.
PR89/16
FINANCIAL PLANNING – REVENUE SERVICES - noted

PR90/16
FINANCIAL PLANNING CAPITAL INVESTMENT PROGRAMME - noted

PR91/16
TREASURY MANAGEMENT – noted

PR92/16
FINANCIAL PLANNING – RECOMMENDATIONS - noted

PR93/16
PROJECT INITIATION DOCUMENTS (PIDS) 2017/18 - noted


On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:
That the recommendations be discussed under item 6.
CL75/16
FINANCIAL PLANNING


Councillor Matthew Bedford circulated an amended Administration budget to the papers all Members received for the Policy and Resources Committee meeting on 23 January 2017.  The Lead Member for Resources (Shared Services) advised that setting the Council budget this year had been difficult due to the financial pressures facing the Council, not least the ongoing withdrawal of the revenue support grant from the Government.  The grant had been just over £3m in 2013/14 but by 2019/20 it would be completely withdrawn. The budget monitoring reports during the year had shown the Council faced an increase in the cost of homelessness, a statutory obligation on the Council, but had no ability to control. As discussed at a number of meetings, the arrangements put in place for homeless families at very short notice was unsatisfactory and very expensive.  Demand was expected to increase further during the mid-term financial plan. These two aspects would put a serious squeeze on the Council’s finances.  

Other aspects to impact on the Council’s finances included the withdrawal of the business rates pool in the coming year and the prolonged continuation of low interest rates.  This budget protected front line services and met the financial challenges facing the Council.  Members will recall that the Administration had reported annually on efficiency savings of nearly £4m over the past 10 years but were still planning further efficiency savings this year and over the course of the mid-term plan but at a slower rate.  

The Council was looking for new sources of income to boost the finances which included new investment opportunities. Members would have seen the agenda for the forthcoming P&R Committee which detailed proposals on property investment to be presented at a Special Council meeting in March.  Additional revenue to be generated from that investment had been included in the budget papers.  For short stay parking, at least one hour’s free parking across the District would be retained. The additional cost to the Council had been included in the budget.  In the second and third years of the mid-term plan there was planned income generation from on-street long stay parking around stations.  The Administration was not prepared to impose parking charges on residents shopping in the town centres.  Funding for additional activities included access improvements at the Aquadrome, heating improvements at Watersmeet, a range of street enforcements and maintaining the existing services the Council provided.  Residents were being asked to pay a little more Council Tax of 10p per week across the District. 

He thanked Joanne Wagstaffe and her team, in particular Nigel Pollard, for all their hard work on the preparation of the budget and moved the Administration budget to Council, seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford.  


Councillor Roger Seabourne welcomed the pilot proposals in the budget to address anti-social parking issues.

Councillor David Sansom said it was important that free shopper parking in Rickmansworth was retained. He would prefer 2 hours free parking but 1 hour was being retained.  Providing free parking ensured that small shops were sustainable for the future.  

Councillor Martin Brooks said the Council was getting best value for money by receiving an optimum return on its investments, which was particularly relevant to the lottery heritage funding where the Council had made a small investment of £10,214 which had resulted in them being on the verge of receiving over £1m. This was an incredible 97.9% return on the Council’s initial investment. 


Councillor Sarah Nelmes was disappointed that it was necessary to increase the budget for temporary housing accommodation.  Only a few years ago the Council had been able to house all homeless people in the District using the 20 units in South Oxhey.  The Council now had up to 100 families being housed outside the area.  She was happy the Council was looking for sensible and viable housing in the local area. 
Councillor Martin Trevett said he had been given the task, as the Lead Member, to reduce the £180,000 parking deficit.  The Working Group had been able to consider a number of options to reduce the deficit while still protecting shopping centres by maintaining free parking.  He thanked everyone on the Working Group for their constructive comments.


Councillor Eric Bishop asked if feedback from the recent budget survey was available?  Feedback received from residents stated they wanted to see options for possible increases in the budget.  How much of the survey information had influenced the budget?

Councillor Reena Ranger asked about the capital receipts from the Council since the sale to Thrive Homes. How much of the £7,932,000 had been reinvested into the Council’s social housing strategy?  She was confident that nearly £8m would provide some high quality homes in the District.  Were the proposed temporary container homes in Rickmansworth the best the Council could do for residents in 2017?  Would the proposed container housing be funded from these monies?

Councillor Paula Hiscocks said it was not acceptable that families were being housed in rooms not homes.  Residents would be happy to pay a little more Council Tax in order that families were given houses not rooms.


Councillor Chris Whately-Smith was glad to see the capital grants for play areas which provided huge benefits for the local communities, ensuring the playgrounds were fit for purpose.


Councillor Chris Lloyd emphasised the important work of the Countryside Management Committee and the partnership work taking place on the Chess Valley.

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst was surprised no alternative budget had been provided by the principal opposition party.  If Councillor Hiscocks did not believe what the Council was doing on housing was right, where was the budget amendment?  With regard to the budget under his portfolio, Three Rivers did not have to provide funding for bus routes, however they did, for the R16, R17, W19 and the 8 which meant much needed public transport would be retained for the District. On Boundary Way the Council had won the public sector energy champion award and a green community deal partnership for its improvements to the properties.  On solar panels the Council had generated 14,000 kilo watts of energy in the last year and provided a considerable amount of home energy conservation. 

Rivertech had been an outstanding success and additional money for its expansion was provided to ensure continued support for start-up businesses in Three Rivers.  New cycling schemes, highways enhancement, new bus shelters, new footpaths and alleys had all been included in the budget.

Councillor Alex Hayward asked about the pension provision which included a contributory rate of 16.1%, increasing to 18.2% with effect from 1 April 2017 with another £180,000 needed to be found.  Later on the agenda, Council would consider the Chief Officer pay policy which referred to a contribution rate of 19%.  It was noted that the pension provider was performing well but there was still a deficit.  Why had the budget not kept up with the required contributions?  The budget presented 3 years ago had stated employee costs in 2016/17 to be £11,358,340 yet tonight the figure was £13,910,750, a 17.3% increase.  

Councillor Angela Killick made reference to the car parking deficit of £180,000 which the Council was looking to reduce. In 2015, the P&R Committee asked for proposals to bridge the gap and apart from some modest changes no significant decisions had been made.  Management Board in January had asked that the Administration seek further income generation from off-street parking.  She understood that it was against the law to run a deficit and this would be the subject of an audit.  Council needed to at least cover its costs but any surplus could be reinvested in the service.  She suggested looking at the commuter parking in the Ferry Car Park in Chorleywood which was currently underused.  The station car park was often full and the annual commuter parking charge was over £800 a year. 

Councillor Valerie Coltman asked what assumptions had been made to the baseline properties which had moved from business rates to domestic rates, as the current trend was to convert commercial properties into domestic properties.  In Carpenders Park a recent development had seen some offices converted, making it unlikely that local people would be able to find alternative employment in the local area therefore increasing benefit costs.


Councillor Ty Harris said he had asked the Leader of the Council several questions on predicting the budget in December, particularly on the homelessness budget. Was the Administration now better equipped to predict budgetary forecasts?  The Leader / Lead Members needed to be advised quickly with regard to budget variances.  He did not have much confidence in the figures being presented, as further adjustments would be requested via the budget monitoring reporting cycle.


Councillor Ralph Sangster wished to comment on the risks and proposals contained within the amended budget proposals.  He supported the Rivertech proposals to ensure continued growth in the community. This was a good business case which encouraged new business.  On the car parking charges and income generation over the next two years, what expectations did the Council have this money would be achieved?  A big risk was the return of £1m on the property investment and whether this could be achieved.  He noted the temporary housing savings and the temporary housing in Rickmansworth along with other sites in the District which all provided significant risks.

Councillor Phil Brading said it was a well-known fact that the pension scheme was separate from the employer and the funding of the scheme would go up and down with the markets.


Councillor Alison Scarth was pleased the ultrasound units at the Aquadrome to improve the health and wellbeing of the people using the lake and the wildlife had been included in the budget.  This would reduce the annual cost of other treatments from £36k to £21k.


Councillor Sara Bedford said if there were so many things wrong with the budget, why had the opposition not produced a budget to put them right?  The conversion of offices to housing and the re-evaluation of the business rates had been introduced by the Government.  Had Councillor Harris not read the minutes with regard to the homelessness budget?  She reiterated the response given and wished to make it clear that the Council would not be housing people in containers.  The number of people in temporary accommodation, as of the previous Thursday, was 89, of which 58 were currently housed outside this District.  The number of people in temporary bed and breakfast and nightly let was 60.  Nightly let was no different to bed and breakfast accommodation.  Sometimes you had your own bathroom facilities sometimes not.  People being housed outside the District were far away from their families, their jobs, their children’s schools and their support structures.  She was proud this Council was bringing forward a number of provisions across the District for Three Rivers families.   

Councillor Stephen Cox said what had not been discussed tonight was bullet point 1, which related to the reduction of the Government Support Grant and which meant some very important decisions had to be taken.  With the grant going down to zero in 2019/20 some of us held out the hope of Mr Jeremy Corbyn or his successor coming to the rescue. We will have to rely on Mr Corbyn to save us all.

Councillor Matthew Bedford said the budget feedback had been published on the Council’s website and a link had been provided from the home page.  The pension figures were as set out at 16.1% from April, but the figure of 18.2% was incorrect.  When the Council had moved to the Lead Authority model for Finance and Revenue and Benefits a number of staff had been transferred into Three Rivers employment which had increased staff costs.  On car parking the Council was proposing one hour free parking in Rickmansworth and a small charge after that.  With regard to the Ferry Car Park the Council was moving ahead on the points mentioned.  The switch from business rates to domestic rates rested with the Government.  The impact on the Council depended on the banding they were in but the Council would receive a new homes bonus.  On predicting the future budget forecasts this was the best information available now.  Officers were dealing with these issues daily.

On being put to Council the Liberal Democrat Administration Budget was declared CARRIED and in accordance with budget setting legislation a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:


For: 
Councillors Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Alex Michaels, Sarah Nelmes, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, Chris Whately-Smith


Against:
Nil

Abstentions: Councillors Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Eric Bishop, Kemal Butt, David  Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Stephen Cox, Ty Harris, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Angela Killick, Joan King, Debbie Morris, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom

The Chairman declared the motion had been CARRIED the voting being 19 For, 0 Against and 16 Abstentions.


RESOLVED:

1.    The Council notes the following pressures on its budget:

· Revenue Support Grant (RSG) will reduce from £3.0m in 2013/14 to £0.3m in 2017/18 and to zero in 2019/20;
· Direct expenditure on homelessness, which is a statutory obligation on the Council, will increase from £0.0m in 2013/14 to £0.5m in 2017/18 and is forecasted to increase to £0.8m in 2019/20.

2. 
Council further notes the following achievements, enabling services to be protected without steep increases in its council tax:
· Cashable efficiency savings averaging over £0.3m per year, sustained over the last twelve years; and further cashable efficiency gains planned over the course of the medium term financial plan;
· Increased income, excluding government grants and council tax, rising from £6.1m in 2013/14 to £7.8m in 2017/18 and to £8.6m in 2019/20. This includes returns on the investment into property assets, which may be funded from a combination of internal borrowing or prudential borrowing. Details to be agreed by Policy & Resources Committee at their meeting on 27 February 2017.

3.    Council agrees the following actions:
(a)
That the 2016/17 revised estimates for the revenue account be approved giving a balance at 31 March 2017 of £3.712m.
(b)
That the draft revenue estimates in respect of the revenue account for the period 1 April 2017 to 31 March 2020 be approved. (Appendix 1 attached)
(c)
That £2.0m be considered as a prudent minimum balance for the general fund.

(d)
That the capital expenditure plans from the period 1 April 2016 to 31 March 2020 be approved and notes the capital balances carried forward for future years. (Appendix 2 attached)

(e)
That the Council’s total capital investment programme for 2016/2017 be approved at £12.179m. 
(f)
That the arrangements for funding the 2016/2017 capital investment programme resulting in an estimated balance of capital resources at 31 March 2017 of £13.802m be approved. 
(g)  That the financial and budgetary risks be approved and their management monitored by the Audit Committee. (Appendix 3 attached)
(h) That the Council the Treasury Management Strategy Statement 2017/18 to 2019/2020 be approved. (Appendix 4 attached)
(i) That the Council notes the Director of Finance’s advice on the robustness of the estimates and the adequacy of the financial reserves.
CL76/16
COUNCIL TAX – DISTRICT ELEMENT 


This item (item 7) (Council Tax – District Element) had not been available five clear days before the meeting, as information from other authorities had not been available, but was of sufficient urgency to be considered by Council to enable the Council to despatch Council Tax bills by the required deadline.  

Councillor Matthew Bedford moved, duly seconded, the recommendations in the report.

On being put to Council the setting of the Council tax was declared CARRIED and in accordance with budget setting legislation a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:


For: 
Councillors Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Alex Michaels, Sarah Nelmes, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, Chris Whately-Smith


Against:
Nil

Abstentions: Councillors Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Eric Bishop, Kemal Butt, David  Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Stephen Cox, Ty Harris, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Angela Killick, Joan King, Debbie Morris, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom

The Chairman declared the motion had been CARRIED the voting being 19 For, 0 Against and 16 Abstentions.


RESOLVED:


That the following amounts be calculated for the year 2017/2018 in accordance with Sections 31 to 36 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992:-
	(a)
	£48,199,879
	being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates for the items set out in Section 31A(2) of the Act taking into account all precepts issued to it by parish councils.

	(b)
	£40,178,099
	being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates for the items set out in Section 31A(3) of the Act.

	(c)
	£8,021,780
	being the amount by which the aggregate (a) above exceeds the aggregate at (b) above.

	(d)
	£212.15
	being the amount at (c) above divided by the council tax base, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year (including parish precepts).

	(e)
	£2,953,957
	being the aggregate amount of all special items (parish precepts and special expenses) 

	(f)
	£134.03
	being the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings in those parts of the area to which no special item relates.


	(g)
	Parts of the Council’s Area
	£

	
	Abbots Langley
	213.57

	
	Batchworth
	216.29

	
	Chorleywood
	222.76

	
	Croxley Green
	209.97

	
	Sarratt
	216.93

	
	Watford Rural
	206.86

	
	Unparished
	196.44


	(h)
	
	being the amounts given by adding to the amount at (f) above the amounts of the special item or items relating to the dwellings in those parts of the Council’s area listed above divided by the council tax base, as the basic amounts of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings in those parts of its area to which one or more special items relate.



(i)
[image: image1.emf]A B C D E F G H

£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £

Abbots Langley 142.38 166.11 189.84 213.57 261.03 308.49 355.95 427.14

Batchworth 144.19 168.23 192.26 216.29 264.35 312.42 360.48 432.58

Chorleywood 148.51 173.26 198.01 222.76 272.26 321.76 371.27 445.52

Croxley Green 139.98 163.31 186.64 209.97 256.63 303.29 349.95 419.94

Sarratt 144.62 168.72 192.83 216.93 265.14 313.34 361.55 433.86

Watford Rural 137.91 160.89 183.88 206.86 252.83 298.80 344.77 413.72

Unparished 130.96 152.79 174.61 196.44 240.09 283.75 327.40 392.88

Parts of the 

Council's Area

Valuation Band


	
	
	bebeing the amounts given by multiplying the amounts at (g) above by the proportion in paragraph 3.7.


CL77/16
SETTING THE COUNCIL TAX


This item (item 8) (Setting the Council Tax) had not been available five clear days before the meeting, as information from other authorities had not been available, but was of sufficient urgency to be considered by Council to enable the Council to despatch Council Tax bills by the required deadline.  

Councillor Matthew Bedford moved, duly seconded, the recommendations in the report.

On being put to Council the Setting of the Council Tax was declared CARRIED and in accordance with budget setting legislation a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:

For: 
Councillors Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Alex Michaels, Sarah Nelmes, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, Chris Whately-Smith


Against:
Nil

Abstentions: Councillors Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Eric Bishop, Kemal Butt, David  Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Stephen Cox, Ty Harris, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Angela Killick, Joan King, Debbie Morris, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom

The Chairman declared the motion had been CARRIED the voting being 19 For, 0 Against and 16 Abstentions.


RESOLVED:

That it be noted that for the year 2017/18 the Hertfordshire County Council and the Police and Crime Commissioner for Hertfordshire have stated the following amounts in precepts issued to the Council, in accordance with Section 40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, for each of the categories of dwelling shown below:-

[image: image2.emf]A B C D E F G H

£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £

Hertfordshire County 

Council

791.61 923.54 1,055.481,187.411,451.281,715.141,979.022,374.82

Hertfordshire County 

Council  Adult Social Care

38.94 45.44 51.92 58.42 71.40 84.39 97.36 116.84

Police & Crime 

Commissioner

101.33 118.22 135.11 152.00 185.78 219.56 253.33 304.00

Total 931.88 1,087.201,242.511,397.831,708.462,019.092,329.712,795.66

Valuation Band

Precepting Authority



That, having calculated the aggregate in each case the Council in accordance with Section 30 (2) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, hereby sets the following amounts as the amounts of Council Tax for the year 2017/2018 for each of the categories of dwellings shown below:-

[image: image3.emf]A B C D E F G H

£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £

Abbots Langley 1,074.261,253.311,432.351,611.401,969.492,327.582,685.663,222.80

Batchworth 1,076.071,255.431,434.771,614.121,972.812,331.512,690.193,228.24

Chorleywood 1,080.391,260.461,440.521,620.591,980.722,340.852,700.983,241.18

Croxley Green 1,071.861,250.511,429.151,607.801,965.092,322.382,679.663,215.60

Sarratt 1,076.501,255.921,435.341,614.761,973.602,332.432,691.263,229.52

Watford Rural 1,069.791,248.091,426.391,604.691,961.292,317.892,674.483,209.38

Unparished 1,062.841,239.991,417.121,594.271,948.552,302.842,657.113,188.54

Valuation Band & Charges

Parts of the Council's 

Area


CL78/16
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE LEADER AND LEAD MEMBERS

Question from Councillor Stephen Cox to the Leader of the Council
How long had the longest-serving employee worked for Three Rivers District Council?

The Leader of the Council replied Alan Thomas with 50 years’ service (with both WBC and TRDC). He would be retiring on 6 March.

Councillor Stephen Cox asked if the Leader was happy the Council had sufficient award schemes in place for long serving employees.  The Leader replied that the Council had many long serving employees which suggested there were sufficient award schemes in place.  The Chief Executive would continue to regularly contact staff on the award schemes.  The Council was fortunate to have high quality staff who enjoyed their jobs.  The second longest serving member of staff was Julie Scott in Land Charges, who had been at the Council for 40 years.


SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT, PLANNING AND TRANSPORT


The Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport (Cllr Stephen Giles-Medhurst) had nothing further to add to the points he had raised under the Financial Planning item.


The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes, Councillor Martin Trevett, advised that the HS2 Bill was still going through Parliament. The Council had been working with the other Local Authorities in the Colne Valley and other local stakeholders to reduce the harm likely to be caused.  It had been mentioned at the last meeting that there had been some illegal activity by some contractors working on HS2, which had now been resolved.  He thanked Officers for their work on this.  Funding for the extension of the Metropolitan Line had not been included in the Mayor of London’s budget so he had asked Officers if there was anything the Council could do as a supporting authority to encourage the Mayor to put the funding back in.  It was proposed that a letter would be sent to the Mayor of London.  He hoped Members would support this.
Questions from Councillor Stephen Cox to Councillor Martin Trevett, Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes

What was the average time taken to replace a damaged or missing street nameplate from the date it was reported through to installation in 2016? 

The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes replied that until recently, the procedure was to wait until the Council had an order for 12 nameplates to be sent to the contractor as this was the most cost efficient and effective way to deal with it. Accordingly whilst there might have been an average delay of 12 weeks, some might take longer, depending on when the request came in and waiting times could also be influenced by the contractor having a backlog of work themselves. In order to improve the service they had recently agreed with the contractor a service delivery time of 5 weeks from order to installation. It usually took 2 weeks from the initial report to them to survey, survey and place an order. Therefore the overall waiting time had now been reduced from 12 weeks to around 6 weeks.

Does the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes accept it is possible to limit long-term parking in car parks without resorting to the implementation of charges?

The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes advised that it was possible to limit long term parking with other restrictions for which there was no charge.  However, regard should be had to the displacement of those requiring long term parking, for either on street or off street parking.  In South Oxhey if the Council did not have charging, it could create a honey pot for people from other places to park there for free.  Considering the existing budget deficit on the parking account, consideration was being given to charging for parking services, including long term and commuter parking.   With respect to South Oxhey the recommendations of the January P&R Committee specifically stated, ‘In principle agreement be made that future consideration is given to charging for long stay P&D parking in South Oxhey and implemented accordingly.’  This would be considered at the appropriate time in consultation with Local Ward Members.

Councillor Stephen Cox said consultation was the most wonderful thing and was even better when someone took note of the process.  He was worried by the Lead Member’s response as he did not think that in South Oxhey it was possible to limit and stop commuter parking.  Did the Lead Member accept that the Council did not have a problem with off-street parking in Fairfield Avenue and Oxhey Drive?  Unless they changed the Initiative he was not keen to have unnecessary charges. Did the Lead Member commit here and now to ensure total consideration of Local Ward Members’ views and did he vow to act upon them?
The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes replied that when Councillor Shaw had undertaken some survey work some years previously it was found that people were visiting from outside the area. He did not think that people should park for free for long term parking.  He hoped Members around the chamber recognised that Local Members’ views were always taken into account.
How many parking enforcement notices were issued in South Oxhey during 2016?

The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes replied that the Parking Shop collated PCN data based on roads. Officers looked at each road to see how many tickets were issued.  In South Oxhey 8 roads had restrictions on them and it had been quite difficult to obtain the data.

173 PCNs were issued in the South Oxhey ward area in 2016.

As a comparison, data was also provided for Abbots Langley which had a similar number of restrictions.  174 PCNS were issued in Abbots Langley for the same time period for a similar number of roads.

In total, 4376 PCNs were issued across the Three Rivers District in 2016 (1 Jan to 31 Dec 16).  

Please note some of these (including those detailed above) would have been subsequently withdrawn/challenged with some remaining outstanding.

Question from Councillor Joan King to Councillor Martin Trevett, Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes

Does the Lead Member agree with me that Three Rivers residents are not well served when it emerges that Thrive Homes are charging tenants higher water rates for a one bedroom flat than for a three bedroomed house?

The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes stated that if this was the case then Thrive Homes should be asked to explain why it was so and would happily ask officers to write to them.  Perhaps the Councillor could provide details on particular areas or roads so this could be pointed out to them.
Councillor Joan King replied she did have some details from Thrive Homes saying that Affinity Water set the charges and another email from Affinity Water stating that Thrive Homes set the charges.  The Lead Member agreed to provide a written reply.

LEISURE, WELLBEING AND HEALTH


The Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing, Councillor Chris Lloyd, reported that a capital grant to the RVS in Mill End had seen an increase in the number of people using the services and had benefited people throughout the wider Rickmansworth area.  The previous Friday he had attended the Herts Sports Partnership which had launched the County’s Sport England’s “This Girl Can 2017 campaign” held in partnership with the Herts Mavericks. The event had provided the opportunity to see the Hertfordshire Mavericks win their first super league match of the season.  The following day he would be attending the Hertfordshire Health Conference with Councillor Alison Scarth.  Both Councillors were supporting the Herts Healthy Walks on 23 February.  For anyone wishing to do more exercise locally there would be the opportunity to do the Aquadrome park run.  
Question from Councillor David Sansom to Councillor Chris Lloyd, Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing

As this Council has been working with Bury Lake Young Mariners and Rickmansworth Sports Club for years to deliver outstanding sports facilities for local residents, young, old and disabled, are you still confident that these new facilities will be completed and if so when?

The Lead Member for Leisure, Wellbeing and Health advised that for those new to the Council, the Bury Lake Young Mariners (BLYM) operated out of the Aquadrome in Rickmansworth.  Discussions had been ongoing and the Council was keen, as BLYM were, to see a new clubhouse and proper disabled persons’ facilities.  The Council needed to ensure that BLYM were stable enough financially to fund their part of the project and to ensure they had ongoing resources in place for the continued operation of their activities.  To that effect, Officers had met with members of BLYM the previous week and discussions were still ongoing.  As could be seen, a commitment of £1,000,000 remained within the budget and the Council was very much with the project. The £150,000 from Sports England was presently secure.  He was not able to give a date at the moment because the Council could not put its part of the funding to the project until the finance officers were convinced that the whole project stacked up.  He was keen to see something happen but it might be slightly smaller than they had seen before. However the Council would definitely continue to need to work with them and as a Leisure Committee they would do that.
With respect to Rickmansworth Sports Club, the full size astro turf pitch at Scotsbridge, different people and bodies had put money into this. The Hockey Club had received email confirmation from the Hockey Club Foundation that their part of the money would be available and he was hoping the project would start in March or early April and they would be able to use the pitch pre-season and properly in the autumn.

Councillor Alison Scarth, Lead Member for Health, reported that she had attended with Andy Stovold the Sustainability and Transformation Plan prevention summit. They were still awaiting the write up on this.  Improvements in physical activity in adult communities had been received, with only 15.9% inactive (under 30 minutes per week) against a Hertfordshire comparison of 18.4% inactive.  Officers would be reviewing the targets for the physical activity strategy.
She had attended, as the Lead Member, the Health Scrutiny Committee at Herts County Council which reviewed the cuts to the Health and Social Care budget and the Herts Valley CCG funding of £8.5m.  They were withdrawing the provision of care but a report had been sent to the Secretary of State and it was understood that the HCCG were now rescinding that decision and she hoped their Investment Committee would uphold that decision for the benefit of everyone in Hertfordshire and Three Rivers.  In the Age UK magazine there was a report by Elaine Johnson of the Community Arts Team asking elderly people and those with dementia to be encouraged to do a sewing / embroidery display of things that they could remember. This was shown to help with memory.
Question from Councillor David Sansom to Councillor Alison Scarth, Lead Member for Health

As the UK’s Chief Medical Officer had issued a statement saying that Diesel engines should be phased out, can you tell us how many diesel powered vehicles the council operates and how much diesel fuel the Council used in the last year?

The Lead Member for Health replied that the Council had 70 vehicles and plants that used diesel, and they used around 350,000lt of diesel per year which was mostly used by the refuse and recycling freighters. However the freighters ran on an Adblue system which gave close to zero emissions.

Malcolm Clarke was in regular discussions with suppliers of their freighters but at present there was no proven alternative to replace the fleet vehicles.  Hybrid vehicles were a possibility in the future but would have an increased cost.  Small electric vehicles would cost twice as much as the present vehicles. The Council was awaiting a demo truck within the next few months to trial and there was a vehicle replacement programme in place to ensure the most efficient engines were used.  

GENERAL PUBLIC SERVICES AND COMMUNITY SAFETY


The Lead Member for Public Services, Councillor Phil Brading, reported that Three Rivers food waste was now being taken to the new anaerobic plant at London Colney instead of the Chertsey plant.  The London Colney plant could generate 3 megawatts of sustainable energy to the national grid and also produced a high grade fertiliser from what was left.  

The Environmental Protection Team were developing an App to allow residents to have instant access to a wide range of information on the waste and recycling service, to include details of the items that could be placed in the containers, the collection calendar and the location of local recycling sites. There would also be a means of sending information to residents on collections and regular service updates and interruptions in the service caused by adverse weather conditions.  Residents were expecting to be able to obtain instant information.  The App should increase customer satisfaction and reduce the volume of calls to the CSC.  

The Council had been shortlisted as one of the finalists at this year’s Local Government awards in the efficiency category for the garden waste project.  He wished to offer his congratulations to Officers for their excellent work and was looking forward to the 8 March when the winners of all the different categories would be announced.  
Question from Councillor Stephen Cox to Councillor Phil Brading, Lead Member for Public Services

Can the Lead Member for Public Services explain why it is that the information regarding the Barrow Beats given on the Council’s website differ in their format across the District and would the Lead Member amend it to correctly identify Ferryhills Close rather just referring to Ferryhills? 

The Lead Member for Public Services replied that the website had now been updated and correctly identified Ferry Hills Close. The website showed the roads to be cleaned each day on the South Oxhey and Carpenders Park barrow beat while other parts of the District did not have the details.  He did not have an explanation for this but if Councillor Cox would like to review the level of detail provided he could ask that this be reviewed. Requests/questions on this could be sent direct to officers who would be happy to assist.

Councillor Stephen Cox said that he was sure the Lead Member would agree that Councillors should be able to ask any questions they thought fit and he was glad that the Labour Group had submitted 12 questions which were allowed to be included in the summons.  


Questions from Councillor Stephen King to Councillor Phil Brading, Lead Member for Public Services


Can the Lead Member for Public Services confirm that Three Rivers has no plans to reduce the collection of green rubbish bins from the current fortnightly cycle?

The Lead Member for Public Services replied that the Council had no plans to move from the current fortnightly collection pattern in which residual/non-recyclable household waste was collected in week A, and garden waste was collected in week B. That was the fortnightly pattern. The Council would continue to work hard with residents to recycle more and reduce their residual waste.

How many times has the dog warden been called out for dog attacks in the past year?

The Lead Member for Public Services advised that since 1 April 2016 until now the Council had logged 100 calls for ASB type of behaviour by dogs; dog attacks upon a person were dealt with by the Police.  

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst asked if the Lead Member was aware that another Local Authority had decided not to provide bins for food waste as it could be placed in the residual bins.  This had resulted in the County Council bringing forward a review of the funding mechanism. Could he confirm that this Authority would continue to provide a free food waste collection as well as the collection service for green waste?  The Lead Member replied that the Council had a legal obligation to collect household waste at no cost and that included food waste. He was shocked that residents were being asked to put their food waste in their residual bins.

The Lead Member for Community Safety, Councillor Roger Seabourne, reported that funding for the Community Safety Partnership had been reduced year on year by the Home Office and since responsibility had moved to the PCC it had been reduced further.  Funding now stood at £21k but next year it would be zero.  The PCC had provided organisations with the opportunity to bid for funding and the Council had been successful in getting significant funding.  He would circulate the figures once they were announced.  He thanked the Community Partnerships team on the high quality bids to the PCC and for successfully receiving the funding.

RESOURCES AND SHARED SERVICES

The Lead Member for Resources (Shared Services), Councillor Matthew Bedford had nothing further to report.
Question from Councillor Stephen Cox to Councillor Matthew Bedford, Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services

Given that a large amenity green in South Oxhey was sacrificed for the construction of new affordable homes as part of the South Oxhey Initiative, does the Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services believe that it is unfortunate in the extreme that the new homes there and at Hallowes Crescent will be available at the lowest social rents for the first tenancy only?

The Lead Member for Resources (Shared Services) advised that it was perfectly true that part of an amenity green had been used as part of the project and it was also true that a new green amenity space was being provided as part of the project and the enhancement of an existing green amenity space at Henbury Gardens as well.  The impact on the open space and play areas in South Oxhey had been completely considered as part of the Initiative.  In terms of the rates for the new properties all existing tenants would move on the same rents that they were on today and would all be protected and that would be guaranteed.  They had had the question and the answer many times as to why that was not possible for the second and subsequent tenants, however, the second and subsequent tenants would not have to pay the normal affordable rents.  As an example the rent for a 2 bed flat at the social rent which was the rate at which the initial tenant would transfer into the new property would be £527 per month.  If the second and subsequent tenants were to pay the full affordable rents they would be at about £870 per month.  However because Three Rivers had secured and reinforced through the planning conditions the special Three Rivers affordable rate, the second and subsequent tenancies would be £589 per month. This was not exactly the same figure as the affordable rent but was significantly closer to that original figure for affordable rent.  It was simply not true to suggest that tenants would have to pay £800-£900 rent a month.  
Councillor Stephen Cox mentioned the 96 homes which the Lead Member had promised as part of the South Oxhey Initiative for socially affordable rent in perpetuity, but that figure of 96 was not going to happen.  He had not asked a question about children’s play areas but about why the Council was not providing in perpetuity 96 socially affordable rented homes.  

Councillor Alex Hayward asked what period of time the tenancies would be for.  It was advised that they would be lifetime tenancies.

CL80/16
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE CHAIRMEN OF THE AUDIT, PLANNING, LICENSING AND REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEES



Audit 



The Chairman of the Committee reported there had been no meetings.



Planning



Noted the report.



Licensing and Regulatory



The Chairman of the Committee reported:



The withdrawal of the appeal by High Elms Manor and the sub-committee decision now stands.  He thanked Officers for all their hard work.








Welcomed the result of the Hackney Carriage driver appeal which the Magistrates’ Court had dismissed.

Question from Councillor Joan King to Councillor Steve Drury, Chairman of the Licensing Committee

Can the Chairman of the Licensing Committee advise why it is that members of the public and Councillors have been given conflicting details as to the licencing hours of the Dick Whittington Public House in Prestwick Road, South Oxhey, by this Authority?  Can it be placed on the record in answer to this question exactly what those hours are, when they were agreed and by whom?

The Chairman of the Committee reported that:

The opening hours of the Dick Whittington Public House are:

Monday - Thursday                                                     11:00 – 00:30

Friday - Sunday                                                           11:00 – 01:30

The Playing of Recorded Music:

Monday to Saturday                                                    11:00 – 00:00

Sunday                                                                        11:00 – 23:00

The Performance of Live Music:

Monday to Sunday                                                    19:00 – 00:00

        

There were also non-standard timings which relate to New Year’s Eve.

With regards to different hours being given, Officers had received two enquiries/complaints. One on a number of issues, including issues with live music and recorded music. As such the hours for live and recorded music were given. The second enquiry related specifically to the opening time of the premises and as such these hours were quoted. These are however different times.  


For information further details of the licence are provided below:

The Premise Licence also allows for Regulated Entertainment, by way of the following activities:- 
The Exhibition of Films:

Sunday to Thursday                                                        11:00 – 00:00

Friday to Saturday                                                           11:00 – 01:00

Non Standard Timings: See times for Supply of Alcohol

Indoor Sporting Events:

Sunday to Thursday                                                        11:00 – 00:00

Friday to Saturday                                                           11:00 – 01:00

Non Standard Timings: See times for Supply of Alcohol

Provision of Late Night Refreshment:

Sunday to Thursday                                                        23:00 – 00:30

Friday to Saturday                                                           23:00 – 01:30

Non Standard Timings: See times for Supply of Alcohol

The Supply of Alcohol:
Monday to Thursday                                                      11:00 – 00:00

Friday to Saturday                                                         11:00 – 01:00

Sunday                                                                          11:00 – 23:00

The Premise Licence is available to view on the Three Rivers District Council website  
http://www.threerivers.gov.uk/egcl-page/premises-licence-register-a-to-e  

The application for these hours was made in July 2005. The application was advertised in the Watford Observer on 5 August 2005 and granted on 29 August 2005 as no objections were received. 



The Chairman of the Committee agreed to discuss and provide Councillor Joan King with further information with regard to the Dick Whittington public house in South Oxhey.



REGULATORY SERVICES


Questions from Councillor Stephen Cox to Councillor Steve Drury, Chairman of the Regulatory Services Committee
Will the Chairman of the Regulatory Services Committee pass on the Labour Group’s grateful thanks for a much-improved electoral register canvass last year.  Whilst accepting it is a miniscule figure in the overall scheme of things, out of over 37,000 properties, please may I be advised why it was that four properties were not able be canvassed?


The Chairman of the Committee advised that when a property was first put on the register it was not automatically assigned a canvass area.  This had to be added manually after it was created.  A report just prior to the canvass highlighted any properties in this category and amended them, so the properties in this report were created after the canvass started.


It was important to note this did not mean the properties were not on the register, as they were.  They had just not been assigned a canvass area yet.  The canvass areas were separate to polling districts and merely assigned geographic areas to designate a canvass round.  Any property without a canvass area would still be included in any forms produced and posted, under the category ‘canvass area – none.’

Of the four properties listed in the report details were as follows:

· Batchworth Lane – Land and Property had assigned this address, hence inclusion on the register, however property was not built yet.  Does not appear on council tax.

· Compton Place – Property checked against council tax during canvass and confirmed as new build, empty and unoccupied.  Property was marked as such and was thus canvassed.

· Furtherfield – clerical error of (as yet) unknown origin.  To be deleted. No electors

· EU HQ Building 410 Northwood HQ – this was added in response to a form from an elector, hence someone is registered there.  Addresses at Northwood HQ area challenge as we are constantly receiving new ones which then have to be added, which was the case with this address.  The application was only received on 26/11/2016 which was too late to include in the canvass.  Additionally this person is already marked for deletion due to the HNL being returned with their name removed.

Can the Chairman confirm that this Authority would not be part of a Government pilot scheme requiring all voters to produce identification at polling stations for the 2018 local elections?


The Chairman advised that at the present time the Authority would not be part of a Government pilot scheme requiring all voters to produce identification at polling stations for the 2018 local elections.

Councillor Stephen Cox thanked the Chairman for not complaining about the questions.  Will he also agree that in actual fact democracy in Three Rivers was far more under threat from a party which was not represented on this Council who submitted inaccurate nomination papers than it was from the voters themselves?
CL81/16
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 15



None received.

CL82/16
  PETITIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 18



None received.

CL83/16
MOTIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 11


Councillor David Sansom, seconded by Councillor Ralph Sangster, moved the motion as follows:

As the Causeway House (Abbots Langley) car park is underused with, according to the Leader of the Council, plentiful on-street parking available locally, and mindful of the Council's policy on Social housing which was agreed unanimously at the last Council Meeting, this Council requires that officers prepare a report on the suitability of the site for social housing or temporary modular accommodation.

Councillor Stephen Cox, seconded by Councillor Joan King, moved some amendments to the motion as follows:

Remove all words before ‘mindful’.  In penultimate line remove “the” amend “site” to” sites” “ add after sites “in the Council’s ownership excluding amenity greens, open spaces and well-used garaged sites, for social housing or temporary modular accommodation.

The amendments to the motion were not accepted by the Proposer and Seconder of the motion.

On being put to Council the Chairman declared the motion was LOST the voting being 14 For, 19 Against and 2 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

Motion LOST

CL84/16
APPOINTMENTS TO COMMITTEES



Councillor Sara Bedford moved, duly seconded, the recommendations in the report and advised that the changes to the Committee proportionality be with immediate effect after the meeting.

On being put to Council the Chairman declared the motion was CARRIED the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

	Body
	Seats Available
	Con
	Labour
	Lib Dem
	Total

	Council Tax Setting Committee
	5  
	
	2 
	
	
	
	3 
	
	5 
	

	Planning Committee
	11 
	
	4 
	
	1 
	
	6
	
	11 
	

	Regulatory Services Committee
	11 
	
	4 
	
	1 
	
	6 
	
	11 
	

	Licensing Committee
	11 
	
	4 
	
	1 
	
	6 
	
	11 
	

	Policy & Resources Committee
	15 
	
	6 
	
	1 
	
	8 
	
	15 
	

	Sustainable Development, Planning & Transport Committee
	11 
	
	4 
	
	1 
	
	6 
	
	11 
	

	Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee
	11 
	
	4 
	
	1 
	
	6 
	
	11 
	

	General Public Services & Community Safety
	11 
	
	4 
	
	1 
	
	6 
	
	11 
	

	Audit Committee
	7 
	
	2 
	
	1
	
	4 
	
	7
	

	TOTAL
	93
	
	34
	
	8
	
	51
	
	93   
	



that the changes to the Committee proportionality be with immediate effect

POST MEETING NOTE:

Policy and Resources Committee

Cllr Rupert Barnes no longer a Member of the Committee – all other Members remain unchanged.
Planning Committee

Cllr Diana Barber no longer a Member of the Committee – all other Members remain unchanged.
Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee

Cllr Reena Ranger no longer a Member of the Committee – all other Members remain unchanged.
Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee

Cllr Valerie Coltman no longer a Member of the Committee – all other Members remain unchanged

Licensing Committee and Regulatory Services Committee

Cllr Reena Ranger appointed as Member of both the Licensing Committee and Regulatory Services Committee

Cllr Roger Seabourne appointed as Member of both the Licensing Committee and Regulatory Services Committee

Cllr Ralph Sangster no longer Member of the Committees
Audit Committee

Cllr David Coltman no longer a Member of the Committee 

Third Liberal Democrat Group Member – Councillor Alex Michaels
CL85/16
CHIEF OFFICER PAY POLICY


Councillor Matthew Bedford moved, duly seconded, the recommendations in the report with an amendment to Paragraph 10.1 that the employer’s contribution to the scheme was currently 18.2%.


On being put to Council the Chairman declared the motion was CARRIED the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:


That the Chief Officer Pay Policy be approved.
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